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Mr. Bryan Torell, Chief Job Representative WPEA

Ms. Beth Norman, President PCFT

OTHERS PRESENT 
Terry Ryan, Cameron Cox, Ron May, Lori Griffin, Jessie Wagner, Marie Harris

CALL TO ORDER
Ms. Rosenblatt called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Ms. Rosenblatt led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established. 

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 The agenda was reordered. 
MEETING MINUTES   
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the May 9, 2012 special meeting.



MOTION PASSED
INNOVATON AND SUCCESS
Pierce College Athletics

History was made this spring, when the Raider Baseball team captured their first ever NWAACC Championship title. The win marked Pierce’s first ever NWAACC baseball championship and the program’s first NWAACC title since the men’s soccer program won it all in 1992. Coach Mike Nadeau introduced all the team members in attendance.
The first sport at Pierce College was men’s basketball, which started in 1968-69, and the addition of women's sports in the late 70's. The current sports offerings are; women - volleyball, basketball, and softball; men - soccer, basketball, and baseball. 

Ms. Batschi gave a brief summary of the recent successes; over the past seven years, at least three teams have qualified for the playoffs each year; the softball team has won five West Region titles, the baseball team won their first two West Region titles in school history. Ten Raiders have been named their region's MVP in the past seven years, with countless regional all-star selection, and two junior college all-American’s in baseball in the past 2 years.

Ms. Batschi noted that the Athletic Department has hosted the college's first two Hall of Fame events; the first in 2009, and the second this past April.  These events are reconnecting the alumni with the department and with the college.
Ms. Yochum reported that student-athletes not only perform on the field and court of competition, but they also excel in the classroom. They succeed at a higher level than our average students. They complete an average of 13.6 credits per quarter, with an average quarterly GPA of 2.76, 74% earn an AA degree or certificate, or transfer to a 4-year college or university.  Student-athletes must meet the most stringent academic requirements of any student program or organization at the college. Pierce College has approximately 97 student-athletes each year.

Ms. Yochum stated that Raider student-athletes, and their friends, account for over $1,000,000 in tuition reimbursement from the State, and direct tuition payments.  Funding to support the operations of the Athletic Department comes primarily from the Student Services & Activities Fee budget. The Athletic Department raises over $75,000 each year to support scholarships for student-athletes, and to support program equipment and uniform needs not funded by the S&A Budget process.  Much of this is done from activities co-sponsored with the Foundation. Scholarships for student-athletes may be offered in an amount up to 40% of full time resident tuition.  Our total scholarship need for 2012-13 is just over $90,000.  This need will continue to grow as tuition increases.
The trustees offered their congratulations to the student athletes and expressed their pride in our successful program and its students.
COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Nicole Ortega) 

Ms. Ortega reported that year end activities provided students with extended tutoring hours, massages, and food to assist them with studying for finals. They also provided many fun activities during student appreciation week.

Ms. Ortega stated that a “dress for success” event was held for students that focused on how to dress for job interviews, there was donated business attire that students could take or vouchers were provided to purchase an outfit to wear to job interviews.

Ms. Ortega introduced the 2012-13 student leaders and expressed excitement for the coming year. Students are already engaged in planning events for next year and will be working closely with the Puyallup team to host joint events.

Mr. Meyer commented that the “dress for success” event was very important. People need assistance with learning how to dress properly for interviews and work environments.

ASPCP (Reported by Lauren Adler)

Ms. Adler reported that all student leadership positions have been filled for the coming year. Students are excited to plan events that will support and enrich student life at Pierce College Puyallup.
Ms. Adler reported that the current student leaders gathered for their end of the year retreat and reflected on the past year, they evaluated their goals, looked at best practices and celebrated their accomplishments.

Ms. Adler noted that the student appreciation week was packed full of events honoring students and giving students opportunities to connect with each other at the end of the year.

In closing, Ms. Adler expressed her appreciation to the Board and college leadership for their support and mentorship. She appreciates that students are included in important conversations and decisions throughout the district. She will work in the political arena as well as continue her education at UWT. She will continue to be an advocate for community and technical colleges. 
All the trustees expressed their appreciation for the work that the student leaders did on behalf of students this year and wished them well in their future plans. Mr. Gaspard noted that through the years the college has had exceptional student leaders but this year student leadership has been exemplary and he expressed his pride in their work.
PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman )

Ms. Norman stated faculty concerns regarding the ratio of full-time faculty vs. part-time faculty. The ideal goal would be to have one tenured faculty member in each program/department. There are currently several programs without a full-time faculty member. One-year full-time faculty do not have the same level of support as a tenured faculty members do and lower rate of pay for part-time faculty makes it difficult to attract quality instructors.
Ms. Norman noted that faculty members participated in choosing the new assessment team, they enjoyed the process and look forward to being included in these processes in the future.

Ms. Norman stated that faculty looks forward to working with the college community and Board on the development of the new policies regarding civility and use of email. They are hoping for a broad discussion at the All-District Day. She noted that employee buy-in would benefit everyone.
WPEA Representative (Reported by Bryan Torell)
Mr. Torell reported that the Labor Management Communication Committee met during May to discuss issues and concerns brought forward from classified staff.  They discussed items in the collective bargaining agreement such as vacation scheduling, performance evaluations, and requesting family medical leave.
Mr. Torell stated that there are planned training sessions scheduled regarding the 3% salary reduction. Four lay-off notices have been delivered and human resources are working with employees on their options. He also noted that there is an upcoming election for committee positions throughout the district. There will be general membership meetings held on each campus where members will discuss the implementation of the reorganization and TSR leave training. 
BOARD RESOLUTIONS

(Each of the following resolutions was read in their entirety for the record.)

Board Action 2012-13 Retirement of Carol McGonagill
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the retirement of Ms. McGonagill as presented.



MOTION PASSED
WHEREAS, Carol L McGonagill has submitted written notification, dated December 8, 2012, of her intent to retire from her tenured position as a full-time professor at Pierce College effective June 18, 2012, and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Ms. McGonagill’s intent to retire effective June 18, 2012;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Ms. McGonagill’s years of dedicated service to the college, and the Business & Information Technology Department. Ms. McGonagill has served as a valued faculty member for 23 years.

Ms. McGonagill came to Pierce College in 1989 as the second full-time Business Technology faculty member at the Puyallup campus. During her tenure at Pierce College, Ms. McGonagill has defined persistence, consistency and dedication to the field of teaching.

In 1989, during Ms. McGonagill’s first year at the college, she taught BTECH classes at the off-campus building in Puyallup. During her second year, she played a key role in moving the department into the first building of the current Puyallup campus, which greatly increased the visibility of the BTECH department.

Throughout her years at Pierce, Ms. McGonagill assisted countless students in securing internships and jobs. In recent years she developed the BTECH modular computer applications lab. 

Ms. McGonagill’s service to the college includes participation on various committees, and is a member of several business and professional organizations. For the last several years she has served as the district coordinator for the BTECH Department.

Ms. McGonagill has demonstrated an unwavering dedication to her students and their success in the classroom.

Ms. McGonagill is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.
Board Action 2012-14 Retirement of Judy DeJardin
Mr. Gaspard moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve the retirement of Ms. Judy DeJardin as presented.





MOTION PASSED

WHEREAS, Judy DeJardin has submitted written notification, dated November 8 , 2011, of her intent to retire from her tenured position as a full-time instructor at Pierce College effective June , 2012; and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Ms. DeJardin’s intent to retire effective June 30, 2012;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Ms. DeJardin’s years of dedicated service to the College and the Early Childhood Education department. Ms. DeJardin has served as a valued faculty member for 23 years with another 10 year as a valued part time employee.

Ms. DeJardin began her career at Pierce College as a teacher in the Parent Ed Co-op. She was hired as a full time tenured faculty member in 1989.  She also held the leadership position of division chair from July 1, 2001 to June 30, 2011.

Ms. DeJardin has been a leader in assessment and has worked tirelessly on student, course, program and institutional outcomes. In 2010, she was officially appointed the district assessment liaison to lead assessment through accreditation, which had a successful outcome for the Pierce College District.

Ms. DeJardin was instrumental in bringing Central Washington’s four-year Elementary Teacher Program to Pierce College Fort Steilacoom. She also played a key role in Pierce College Foundation’s capital campaign that built two child development centers. 

Ms. DeJardin is a passionate individual who supports her staff and students while inspiring them to utilize their talents and potential to achieve their goals. Further, she is a knowledgeable and compassionate colleague and co-worker who will be sorely missed.

Ms. DeJardin is a valued member of the College community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.
SETTING DIRECTION/VISION

Chancellor’s Report

Dr. Johnson stated that another academic year is coming to a close; we had about 740 students of our 3400 graduates walk in the ceremony.  This year has been a series of endings and beginnings.  We began the year with continuing the work of the district reorganization that was launched last spring.   Beginning July 1 there will be a number of new faces and veteran faces in new places.

Dr. Johnson offered her thanks to Dr. Patrick Schmitt for his two years of service and wished him well in his new position as Chancellor of West Valley/Mission Community College.  And she said good-bye to Mr. Bill McMeekin as he retires after twelve years with Pierce and more than 30 years in the Washington community and technical college system.

Dr. Johnson announced the new leadership at Puyallup, Ms. Colette Pierce Burnette will assume the duties of Interim President of Puyallup on July 1. Ms. Pierce Burnette was a full-time faculty member at Pierce in 1997 and soon became the Dean of IT when a vacancy occurred.  She left in1999 and worked at Central State University in Ohio were she held a number of positions. We welcome Ms. Pierce Burnette to Pierce College.  She will be joined by Dr Green who is moving to the Puyallup campus as Vice President for Learning and Student Success.  Dr. Johnson will be working with Human Resources later this fall to begin the process for a permanent president at Puyallup which will include representatives from the college and community. At Fort Steilacoom, Ms Yochum will continue to serve as President of Fort Steilacoom.  She will be joined on July 1 by Dr. Gilchrist who will become the Vice President for Learning and Student Success. Joining the four district deans, Dr, Holly Smith has accepted the fifth position for the Dean of Arts and Humanities. Dr. Smith is from Colorado and will be joining us later this summer.  We are still in the process of hiring the Dean of Library and Media.

Dr. Johnson stated that we have retirements from long time employees Dr. Patrick Cavendish, from International Education and Mr. Horst Marshall, Director of Military Programs.  Dr. John McMahon will replace Mr. Marshall and we are in the process of filling the Director of International Education.  Also, long time employee Dr. Mari Kruger, Director of Student Programs is leaving the college. There is an assortment of others who are leaving or changing positions.  She thanked all of these individuals who have served Pierce College and welcomed our new employees.

Recently a seven-member team went to the Achieving the Dream (ATD) Conference in Portland.  The seven are very excited about what they learned and the opportunities to be part of this national network of college faculty and staff and community college leaderships and professionals who are committed to “moving the needle” on student success.  The key to ATD is not a new program, but to think of it as a framework for coordinating and supporting our student success strategies.  It is evidence-based, student-centered strategies.  We need to have a planning document in place by August 31.  We plan a soft roll out this summer and then a full kick off during our welcome day in September.  We have an ATD assigned Leadership Coach and Data Coach.  They will join us in September.

At the State level, twenty-two names have been forwarded to the screening committee for the new executive director of the SBCTC.  The process is moving along as planned. The WACTC retreat scheduled for July will focus on both items that need decisions for the next legislative session, such as budget requests, as well as on-going and future challenges of the ctcLink conversion, responding to changes for delivery systems and credit for prior learning.  The presidents believe that change is coming rapidly and we need to position ourselves to address that change.  Trustees will also deal with some of these same issues at the upcoming TACTC meeting at Big Bend.

We will also be scheduling legislative candidates to visit the campuses late summer, early fall to get a jump of introducing new candidates to the college and reconfirming the commit of incumbents to our mission and outcomes.

Even in the midst of this huge change, our faculty and staff have been committed to providing quality teaching and learning opportunities as well as support services to help students achieve their goals.

Pierce College 2012-2013 Operating Budget
Board Action 2012-15 Pierce College 2012-2013 Operating Budget

Mr. Tiam moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to adopt the 2012-2013 Operating Budget as presented.                 



MOTION PASSED

(Note: a complete copy of the presentation can be located on the Pierce College intranet)
Ms. Wiszmann provided the Board with a comprehensive presentation of the proposed Pierce College 2012-2013Operating Budget. 
Ms. Wiszmann reviewed the budget development process, historical spending and funding patterns, enrollment projections, revenues, spending, reserve balances, and one time spending.

She noted that the proposed budget including new revenue and after cuts is $40,694,625.
Some of the key features of the budget presentation are as follows:
· Tuition revenue estimated = $13,915,831 which is an increase of 10.3% over 11-12 budget.

·  Excess enrollment (from 100%-108%) up to target, 75% tuition goes to operating budget, anything above target, 93.5% goes to excess. Ongoing plan is to use funds set aside two years ago. Propose to spend $1,113,218 in FY 12-13.

· Spending cushion of $500,000 has been set aside; it is designed to allow flexibility for possible mid-year cuts. If no mid-year cuts, may be used to position the district to meet future demands.

· Spending reductions total $1,441,630. These reductions came from a number of areas- reorganization across the district, one-time savings, full-time positions, and transfer costs to other sources.
· Estimated reserves= $16,605,191

· Proposed one-time expenditures total $1,348,528.
Ms. Rosenblatt thanked the chancellor and her team for their inclusive work during this complex process. She expressed her admiration regarding the District’s strategic decisions to allocate scarce resources to fund initiatives that focus on students.
Mr. Gaspard expressed his appreciation for the hard work that all employees have done to develop this budget in difficult times. He appreciates the open, transparent process which followed the wishes of the Board. He noted that this work makes the Board very proud to be part of this institution.
Mr. Meyer added his appreciation that all employees took part in this difficult process, it made for a much better informed outcome. He is very proud of this accomplishment as the budget is a very important policy process to the Board. Mr. Tiam added his thanks to Dr. Johnson and her team for their thoughtful leadership during the budget development process. 

Dr. Johnson expressed her appreciation to Ms. Wiszmann and Mr. VonHasslen for their devoted work on this budget process.
INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Board Action 2012-16 Student Services and Activities Budget for 2012-13

Ms. Roarty moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to adopt the S&A budget for 2012-13 as presented.
MOTION PASSED

Mr. Cox stated that the S&A committee worked hard to develop budgets that would support student life at Pierce College. The budgets support athletics, the artist and speaker series, the tutoring center, new vans, and the remodeling of the Fort Steilacoom cafeteria. Ms. Adler noted that the committees were able to fund all requests submitted and that funding is provided to build the athletics program in Puyallup. Mr. Cox noted that the student groups are working well together across the district.
Board Action 2012-17 Professional Leave for Ms. Sharon Camner

Mr. Gaspard moved and Ms. Roarty seconded the motion to approve professional leave for Ms. Camner as presented.


  
        MOTION PASSED
Ms. Camner will be taken one quarter professional leave during the academic year 2012-12 for the sole purpose of pursuing the professional development program set forth in her application. Compensation shall be set forth at the prevailing salary, less replacement costs at the Part-time faculty base rate.

Mr. Meyer noted that in the future he would like to see the application request in the board packet prior to the meeting.

Board Action 2012-18 Foundation Exceptional Faculty Endowment Awards
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Tiam seconded the motion to approve the Foundation Exceptional Faculty Endowment Awards as presented.                                   
MOTION PASSED

Ms. Ames stated that the State of Washington created the Exceptional Faculty Awards Program in 1990 to provide funds to support professional development activities for faculty, and in 1999 the Pierce College Foundation secured enough matching funds to create a permanent endowment for the Exceptional Faculty Awards and a corpus of $100,000, with the interest earnings to be made available for Pierce College faculty professional development. 

Ms. Ames stated that a committee representing faculty, administrators and the Pierce College Foundation have reviewed applications and selected the most outstanding proposals to support faculty professional development activities. She asked that the Board approve the recommendations of the Chancellor and the Exceptional Faculty Endowment Review Committee to award the 2012 Exceptional Faculty Endowment funds to the selected faculty members as presented.
BOARD BUSINESS

Board Chair Report

Ms. Rosenblatt reported that a Pierce County Coordinating Committee meeting had recently be held, members are talking about strategies to better communicate with legislators during the session. They are considering hosting a lunch at the capital in order to make it convenient for legislators to attend. She noted that the colleges need to do more public relations work on funding issues as we are no longer state funded we are state assisted. Clear messages need to be developed.
Ms. Rosenblatt expressed her excitement that Pierce College is now a member of the Achieving the Dream, this aligns with our student success and completion goals and the trustees work with the GISS.

She noted that Mr. Meyer’s term would be ending in September and he has been a wonderful mentor to her. The trustees would be establishing a list of potential community members who may have an interest in becoming a trustee. She stated it would benefit the Board to find someone with a business and budget background.

Ms. Rosenblatt thanked President Patrick Schmitt for his service over the last two years at Pierce College and wishes him well in his new position as Chancellor of West Valley Mission Community College. 

Ms. Rosenblatt noted that the graduation ceremony was wonderful and the Board enjoys the celebration of student success.

Ms. Roarty stated that the Foundation would be hosting its annual golf scramble soon which raises money for student scholarships. She asked the trustees to sponsor a hole at the tournament. She also noted the upcoming Creating Possibilities Breakfast meetings that would be hosted at each college. The breakfast will become an annual fundraiser for the college and will provide participates an opportunity to hear inspiring student stories and learn ways they can support students. She stated that she would be hosting a table and would be encourage all members to attend.
Activities Calendar

There will be a Board Retreat during the month of August with a location to be determined and posted at a later date.
PUBLIC COMMENT
Mr. Mike Campbell, Director of Homeland Security
Center of Excellence stated that he would be retiring at the end of June He provided the Board with an overview of the operations and offerings of the Homeland Security program. He expressed his appreciation to the college leadership for their support of this program; he has loved his time with the college and hopes to be doing some projects in the future.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
At 3:01 pm, Ms. Rosenblatt announced that the Board would now go into executive session, as permitted under the open public meetings law, to discuss with legal counsel a potential litigation. No action will be taken during the executive session and the meeting will adjourn immediately after we reconvene.


At 3:24 pm, Ms. Rosenblatt announced that the executive session has ended. No action was taken. The regular meeting was reconvened at 3:24pm.

NEXT REGULAR MEETING        September 12, 2012, Puyallup
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:25 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


Jackie Rosenblatt, Chair
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